CDTA BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

MEETING AGENDA

Wednesday, March 29, 2017
CDTA Board Room - 110 Watervliet Avenue

Start Time – 12:00 Noon
Board Item
Responsibility
Page


Call to Order
Dave Stackrow


Ascertain Quorum and Approve Agenda
Dave Stackrow
Approve Minutes of February 22, 2017
Dave Stackrow
2

Recognition
· Ian Williams - 20 Years of Service
Dave Stackrow

Committee Reports: (Action Items Listed)

Performance Oversight Committee (Met on 03/22/17)
Dave Stackrow
Consent Agenda Items




· Approve Fuel Purchase Contract

8

· Approve Contract for Bus Shelters

13
· Accept Lark/Washington Grant Funding

18
Audit Committee (Met on 03/22/17)
Dave Stackrow

Investment Committee (Met on 03/22/17)
Dave Stackrow
Governance Committee (Met on 03/23/17)
Dave Stackrow
· Reaffirmation of Mission Statement

21
Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee (Met on 03/23/17)
Norm Miller

· Adoption of 2017 Title VI Plan

23


· FY2018 Budget Approval

25
Chief Executive Officer’s Report
Carm Basile
28

Executive Session 

Good of the Order (Added by Approval of the Chair)
Announcements
Upcoming Meetings (110 Watervliet Avenue)
May 31, 2017 
June 28, 2017

July 26, 2017
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CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSIT SYSTEM

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION DISTRICT, INCORPORATED

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSIT SYSTEM, NUMBER ONE

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION DISTRICT, INCORPORATED

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSIT SYSTEM, NUMBER TWO

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION DISTRICT, INCORPORATED

ACCESS TRANSIT SERVICES, INC.

CDTA FACILITIES, INC.

MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 22, 2017 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Georgeanna N. Lussier, Vice Chairwoman



Arthur F. Young, Jr., Treasurer



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Denise A. Figueroa



Norman L. Miller



Mark Schaeffer

MEMBERS EXCUSED
Corey L. Bixby

OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Lance C. Zarcone, Director of Maintenance




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management

Sarah A. Matrose, Internal Auditor



Thomas G. Guggisberg, Director of Information Technology




Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities




Bridget A. Beelen, Grants Manager




Alton Ming, Assistant Superintendent, Troy Division




Joseph Landy, Superintendent, Albany Division




Maurice L. Sutherland, Operator, Albany Division



Edward F. Morin, Bus Operator, Albany Division



Michael Burke, Supervisor, Troy Division
Erika M. Reilly, Marketing Coordinator




Jaime L. Watson, Communications Manager

Edward Rich, CDCAT



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.

AGENDA APPROVAL

 

Motion – Mr. Miller

+Seconded – Mr. Young

Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF JANUARY 25, 2017 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
· Mr. Young requested a revision to the minutes on Page 8, under Investment Committee Items, third paragraph, to change the wording from long-term reserves to workers’ compensation reserves.

Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Ms. Lussier

Carried Unanimously

RECOGNITION

· Chairman Stackrow presented 20-year service awards to Edward Morin and Maurice Sutherland, Operators in the Albany Division, and a 30-year service award to Michael Burke, a Supervisor in the Troy Division.   The members offered their congratulations.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair

· The Performance Oversight Committee met on Wednesday, February 15, 2017 at noon at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.  

Consent Agenda Items

· The Authority’s shelter program allows for repair, replacement and addition of shelters based on current needs.  The current contract will expire soon, and a new contract is required.

· The Committee recommends awarding a three-year contract, with two optional one-year renewals, to Brasco International, Inc. of Madison Heights, Michigan for the purchase of bus shelters.  The year 1 amount will not exceed $293,000, and subsequent years will utilize the Consumer Price Index for price increases over this base amount.  Upon approval, a contract will be executed immediately.

RESOLUTION NO. 14 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for the Purchase of Bus Shelters
`Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

· Federal funds are provided to the state for the purpose for carrying out U.S. Department of Health and Human Services projects, which include providing transportation services to eligible participants. This item would permit CDTA to execute an agreement with NYSDOT so that Albany County can continue to distribute free transit passes to Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) eligible clients. 

· The Committee recommends executing an agreement with NYSDOT for an amount of $149,371, available on a reimbursement basis.

RESOLUTION NO. 15 - 2017

Authorizing and Agreement with NYSDOT for the Funding of Transit Passes for TANF-Eligible Clients in Albany County
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Lussier

Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Young advised that there was a discussion at the Committee meeting about why Albany was the only one of the four counties participating in this program.  Mr. Stackrow advised that for the other counties, it is too small a program to have the staff and support for it.  He also said it requires the county to have an identified person to manage the applications and the eligibility piece. 

Audit Committee Items

· The annual Davis-Bacon audit report was provided to the members.   The Authority must ensure it is conducting business with vendors who are operating in compliance with the Davis-Bacon Act as set forth by the United States and New York Departments of Labor.  The audit consisted of reviewing contracts and vendors with grant expenditures exceeding $2,000 for eligible work.  The audit disclosed five findings, as well as areas for improvement. The organizational structure at the Authority does not support a contract management position or a project management department; therefore, the findings will be addressed by defining specific procedures, roles, and responsibilities to improve the process in the future.   The report concluded that, in the auditor’s opinion, the Authority is in compliance in all material respects with the rules and regulations delineated in the Davis-Bacon Act.  The Committee accepted the report.  

· Mr. Young added that the title of the report should be addressed to the Chief Executive Officer and the Board of Directors.

Investment Committee Items

· There was no report from the Investment Committee.  

· The monthly investment report provided by Hugh Johnson Advisors was received and reviewed by the Committee.

Administrative Discussion Items

· The Committee reviewed the quarterly report of the risk management and workers’ compensation self-insurance accounts and found them to be adequate at this time.

· The Monthly Management Report was in the members’ packets.  Mortgage recording tax is under budget by 9% for the month but is still exceeding projections by 7.6% for the year. Wages are over budget due to overtime, attendance bonuses, and absenteeism. Staff will be reviewing further.  Workers’ compensation is over budget due to two scheduled loss of use awards. Purchased transportation is under budget for the month because of fewer taxi trips. As expected, utilities are over budget during the winter months. Maintenance services are over budget due to repairs, lift inspections, and a new snow contractor.  The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time.

· The Committee reviewed the Monthly Non-Financial Report.   Total ridership was up 3.5% for the month and down 1% for the year. On-time performance was 71%, and there were zero Preventive Maintenance Inspections not on time. Missed trips were at 24 this month. Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 37,547.  Scheduled maintenance work was at 81%. There were 17 preventable and 25 non-preventable accidents, and 85% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. Website page views were added to the monthly report.  

· Mr. Stackrow asked Chris Desany to give the members a summary of what was discussed at the Committee meeting about the website. Mr. Desany advised that the website has been reconstructed two or three times over the last eight or nine years.  He said it is a cooperative effort between the IT Department, the Marketing Department and some of the Authority’s external partners.  Basically, the data is showing that the demand for information through the website is high and continues to grow.  There has been consistent upward growth in views, in the amount of time people spend on the website, and the amount of information and pages that are being accessed.  The vast majority of views are for schedule and stop information.  He said that the functionality and features of the website continue to improve.  He noted that about 80% of the hits are coming from mobile places, so the current strategy is focusing on a mobile-first design.  He recommends adding the website performance metric back on the Monthly Non-Financial Report.

· The next meeting of the Committee will be on Wednesday, March 22, 2017 at noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue. 

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

· The Governance Committee met on Thursday, February 16, 2017 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.  

· Lisa Marrello provided an update on advocacy activities.  She advised that the Governor submitted his 30-day budget amendments, and the legislature is conducting joint budget hearings.   Ms. Marrello and her team are engaging the legislature on behalf of the Authority and encouraging the NYPTA agenda, which seeks a 2% increase in operating assistance, along with a $15 million increase in capital funds.

· Conversations are happening with elected officials about the particular interests of the Authority. This focuses on the role of the Authority in the economic development in the region (Rivers Casino, Nanotech, expanding medical centers), all of which need more transit services.  Ms. Marrello and her team are looking for more funding for the Authority to meet these demands.  She is also talking about the ways that the Authority can fulfill the state’s contract for employee transportation services. This would be an example of shared services that the Governor wants to advance.  

· Ms. Marrello advised that members are submitting letters to their leaders (in the Assembly and Senate) encouraging support for requests that will be put into their one-house legislative bills.  

· Mr. Young requested an update on the Uncle Sam Transit Center.  Chris Desany advised that the Authority is waiting for the landlord to sign off on the lease.  The landlord is looking for accommodations that will enhance his property which is causing the delay.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, March 23, 2017 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Report from Norman L. Miller, Chair

· The Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee met on Thursday, February 16, 2017 at 
12:00 noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

· Mr. Collins provided an update on development of the FY2018 budget.   There are several decision points that remain to be addressed. They were discussed at length among staff and Committee members. 

· Mortgage Recording Tax (MRT) will likely be kept at $11 million, which is the same as the current year.  Over the past 5 years, MRT has averaged close to $10 million.  Customer revenue is projected to be level at $17.7 million.  This is based on the revenue trend for the past three years.

· Some of the budget surplus from this year will most likely be used to balance the budget. This will be one of the last actions taken in the budget process. 

· Based on the state’s 5-year capital program enacted last year, plans are to increase the use of federal maintenance dollars for operations from 62% to about 73%.

· State Operating Assistance is currently budgeted with no increase. Staff is working with lobbyists and with NYPTA to ask the state legislature for a 2% increase to address common inflationary increases. 

· On the expense side, it will be necessary to budget for contractual wage increases and modest additions of bus operators to meet service demand.  The wage line is being fine-tuned.

· Health care is a large budget expense. A 7% increase in this line is being projected. Longer term, plan design changes are being examined to reduce this cost. 

· Purchased transportation includes Northway Commuter Service and the contractors in STAR. The majority of this line is for STAR service.  New vendors were recently added, and this should improve customer service.  The rate structure has changed, and a small increase has been conservatively budgeted for.  

· The budget is still a work in progress, and there was a very good discussion about the major decision points. Staff is fine tuning projections and the assumptions required to complete the budget process. Another discussion is planned for the March meeting, and it is anticipated that a balanced operating plan will be presented to the Board for adoption.

· The next meeting of the Committee will be at noon, March 23, 2017 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

· Mr. Young expressed concern about the Authority’s plan to increase the use of federal maintenance dollars for operations from 62% to 73%, stating that these funds have typically been a safety net for unexpected matters that might come up during the year.  

· Mr. Stackrow shared Mr. Young’s concern, noting that every time the Authority raises the percentage of money that is used to fund the operation, money is being taken from the capital side.  He said, however, he supports this plan at this time because it is being done for the right reason as there is a significant amount of new state funding that was approved on a multi-year basis last year.  He noted that the challenge for the Authority will be that when the capital money is either spent or is replaced with less, how to get back to the shifting.  

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided a report of his activities for February 2017 and a summary of Key Performance Indicators for January 2017.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· None

ANNOUNCEMENTS

· None

UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Mr. Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:

March 29, 2017

April 26, 2017


May 31, 2017

ADJOURNMENT – 01:20 PM

Motion – Mr. Miller

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary

Dated:  February 22, 2017

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 16 - 2017

Awarding a Sole Source Fuel Contract to Mirabito Energy Products


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is charged by title 11-C of the Public Authorities Law with providing omnibus transportation within the Capital District transportation district, and

WHEREAS, the Authority is authorized to make purchases and enter into contracts providing for purchases designed to provide the necessary fuel for its omnibus transportation operations, and 


WHEREAS, the purchase of fuel comprises a significant portion of the Authority’s annual budget, rendering it in the best interests of the Authority to enter into fixed-price fuel contracts to promote fiscal stability and to compensate for the volatile nature of the fuel market, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority has closely monitored pricing for the purchase and delivery of Ultra Low Sulfur Diesel (ULSD) fuel, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority has determined that due to the volatility of the market, it would be prudent to lock in future fuel purchases at a current quoted price of $2.04/gal for Ultra Low Sulfur Diesel, by entering into a contract with Mirabito Energy Products of Binghamton, New York, the incumbent provider of fuel, and


WHEREAS, Mirabito Energy Products has always provided competitive pricing and superior service to the Authority, and


WHEREAS, after due deliberation and discussion, the Authority has determined that it is in the Authority’s best interest to award a one-year sole-source contract to Mirabito Energy Products of Binghamton, New York, commencing in June 2018. 


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:
1. The Authority hereby awards a twelve-month contract for purchase and delivery of ULSD at a fixed price of $2.04/gal, with a minimum expected contract value of $4,506,982, subject to acceptance and satisfaction of all contract terms and requirements.

2. Authority Staff is hereby authorized to execute the necessary documents.

3. The source of funds shall be FY2019 Operating Budget.

4. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 29th day of March, 2017.
Dated:
 March 29, 2017


__________________________________








          
 Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Sole Source contract award to Mirabito Energy Products of Binghamton, NY for Ultra Low Sulfur Diesel (ULSD) 

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
March 22, 2017

Board Action Date:

March 29, 2017

Background:

Staff routinely monitors fuel markets to project reasonable pricing for future operating budgets.  This allows for improved budgeting and predictability; a model that has been successful in reducing fuel costs.  Mirabito is now able to execute an additional one-year contract starting in June of 2018.

Purpose:

Ultra-Low Sulfur Diesel (ULSD) is used by the fixed route bus fleet. Locking in a fixed price allows staff to ensure budget predictability for a product that is part of a highly volatile market.

Summary of Proposal:

A competitive procurement process takes a minimum of six weeks to complete, meaning we will not know for six weeks what our potential pricing is.  Fuel suppliers are generally unwilling to provide firm pricing for a length of time longer than six months.  

Fuel is a highly volatile commodity, with little predictability.  Because prices change daily, it is in the best interest of CDTA to forgo the prolonged competitive procurement process and lock in pricing when it becomes cost effective to do so.  Fuel represents about 8.5% of our operating budget, down from 10% just a few years ago, because of the method we use to purchase fuel.

The summary below demonstrates the reduction of fuel costs;

1. We pay $2.87 per gallon from May 2016 to June 2017.  

2. We pay $2.69 per gallon from June 2017 to June 2018.

3. We pay $2.04 per gallon from June 2018 to June 2019.

Upon Board approval, staff will execute an agreement with Mirabito to lock in pricing at $2.04 per gallon for 100% of the fuel needed from June 2018 through June 2019.  Staff recommends a contract award to Mirabito Energy Products of Binghamton, NY for Ultra Low Sulfur Diesel. Ultra-Low Sulfur Kerosene is expected to cost approximately $400,000 for the term of this contract.

The actual dollar value of this contract is variable because it is dependent actual fuel consumption. 

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

$4,506,982 is the minimum expected contract value

Ultra-Low Sulfur Diesel $2.04/gal

This contract for this diesel fuel will be funded in the FY2019 operating budget.

Prepared by:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Project Manager:


Michael Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration
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Memorandum

March 15, 2017

To:                    Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance & Administration


From:

Philip Parella, Jr., Director of Finance

Subject:
Sole Source Procurement-ULSD

Copy:

Procurement File



Staff recommends awarding a sole source contract to Mirabito Energy Products for the purchase of diesel fuel in order to secure competitive pricing in the volatile fuel market.  This contract would be for a term of 1 year, commencing on June 1, 2017.  

Fuel is a volatile commodity and pricing can be very difficult to predict.  Based on conversations with our fuel supplier, staff does not believe prices will be significantly lower in the future.  This agreement will allow us to meet our two fuel purchasing goals: reduce our price year-over-year and provide budget stability. The contract price of $2.04 per gallon is fair and reasonable based on the recent historical pricing. 

The fuel market relies on several indicators in regards to pricing, none of which are within the control of CDTA.  It is difficult to predict what will occur around the world over the next year that could impact fuel prices.

Vast price fluctuations are as prevalent as ever and it is important that CDTA act quickly to get a low reasonable price.  The time taken to perform a competitive procurement would eliminate the ability to make an immediate contract decision.  

A number of vendors have expressed interest in providing fuel to CDTA.  Mirabito is the only vendor to comply with CDTA’s request to provide daily pricing that can allow CDTA to “lock” pricing at a fixed rate for a length of time that spans more than one year into the future.  

Mirabito has been a valued partner to CDTA for over ten years. They provide a very dependable level of service.  Staff is confident that over the course of the new fuel contract Mirabito will continue their high level of service.

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

Staff Contract Award Certification

1.   TYPE OF CONTRACT (check one):
____ Construction & Maintenance

__X__ Goods, Commodities & Supplies

____ Bus Purchase

____ Services & Consultants


____ Transportation & Operational Services

2.   TERMS OF PERFORMANCE (check one):
____ One-Shot Deal:  Complete scope and fixed value 

____ Fixed Fee For Services:  Time and materials - open value

__X__ Exclusive Purchase Contract:  Fixed cost for defined commodity with indefinite quantity

____ Open Purchase Contract:  Commitment on specifications and price but no obligation to buy

____ Change Order:  Add on to existing contract

3.   CONTRACT VALUE:


_$4,506,982 (Minimum Value)______________ 
fixed
estimated 
(circle one)

4.   PROCUREMENT METHOD (check one):  

____ Request for Proposals (RFP)

____ Invitation for Bids (IFB)


X____ Other

5.   TYPE OF PROCEDURE USED (check one):  

____ Micro Purchases (Purchases up to $2,499.00)

____ Small Purchases ($25,000 up to $$100,000)

____ Sealed Bid/Invitation for Bids (IFB) (Over $100,000)
____ Request for Proposals (RFP) 

____ Professional Services (Over $25,000)


__X__ Sole or Single Source (Non-Competitive)

6.   SELECTION CRITERION USED:
Number of Proposals/Bids Solicited    #__1_____
or  


Advertised
Number of Proposals/Bids Received   #___1____

Attach Summary of Bids/Proposals

7. Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) involvement

Are there known DBEs that provide this good or service?
Yes
No
Number of DBEs bidding/proposing


____0______

DBE Certification on file?




Yes
No
Not Applicable
Number of DBE Subcontractors



____0______

8.   LEGAL NAME and ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR/VENDOR: __Mirabito Energy Products











  _ 49 Court Street












  _Binghamton, NY 13902



9.   SOURCE OF FUNDS: __FY19 Operating Funds_________________________________________________________

10.   COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND FEDERAL RULES:

Non-Collusion Affidavit of Bidder    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure & Certificate of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations     


      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure of Contacts (only RFPs)    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)

Certification with FTA’s Bus Testing Requirements     




      (Yes, No, N/A)

11.  RESPONSIBLE STAFF CERTIFIES THE INTEGRITY OF THIS PROCUREMENT/CONTRACT: 

   Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement


DATED:      March 13, 2017


  

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 17 - 2017

Awarding Contract for Manufacture and Installation of BRT Shelters and Amenities


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is charged by title 11-C of the Public Authorities Law with providing omnibus transportation within the Capital District transportation district, and

WHEREAS, the Authority is authorized by Public Authorities Law section 1306 to enter into contracts for the purchase of goods and services to meet its transportation objectives, and


WHEREAS, the Authority issued a Request for Proposals for the fabrication and installation of shelters, pylons and signs for Bus Rapid Transit and has received two proposals, based upon estimated quantities and design details, and


WHEREAS, after extensive deliberation and discussion, the Authority has determined that Duo-Gard Industries submitted the best offer and is the most qualified, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority now recommends the award of a three-year contract, with two optional one-year renewals, to Duo-Gard Industries of Canton, Michigan for the manufacture and installation of BRT shelters and amenities for a total amount not to exceed $3,118,491.


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:
1. The Authority hereby awards a three-year contract, with two optional one-year renewals, to Duo-Gard Industries of Canton, Michigan, for the manufacture and installation of BRT shelters, pylons and amenities, for a total amount not to exceed $3,118,491 and no required minimum purchase, subject to acceptance and satisfaction of all contract terms and requirements.

2. The Chief Executive Officer is hereby authorized to execute the necessary documents.

3. The source of funds for this purchase will be through future Capital Plans.

4. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION 

The undersigned, duly elected and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 29th day of March, 2017.

Dated:  March 29, 2017
_______________________________







Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Contract award for manufacture and installation of shelters and amenities for Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) to Duo-Gard Industries of Canton, MI. 

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
March 22, 2017

Board Action Date:

March 29, 2017

Background:

Certain components of the new BRT lines are being accelerated as funding becomes available.  CDTA has received funding to begin the work associated with this contract.

Purpose:

To allow for manufacture and installation of new BRT stations, pylons, signage and other amenities when funding becomes available and fits into CDTA’s project schedule.

Summary of Proposal:

A Request for Proposals (RFP) was issued for the fabrication and installation of shelters, pylons and signs for Bus Rapid Transit.  The RFP outlined specified items, estimated quantities as well as delivery schedules and CDTA design details.  Twenty (20) vendors downloaded the RFP and two (2) proposals were received.  Staff interviewed both firms and requested Best and Final Offers (BAFO) from them. 

As a result of the review process, staff recommends a contract for three years with two optional renewals be awarded to Duo-Gard Industries, Inc of Canton, MI for the manufacture and installation of BRT shelters and amenities. Duo-Gard is the vendor CDTA worked with for the original BRT shelters and amenities on the Route 5 BRT corridor.

This contract fixes pricing, and identifies shelter specifications, delivery, and installation requirements only.  The maximum value of the contract is not to exceed $3,118,491. There is no contract requirement for ordering a minimum number of shelters.

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

The contract is not to exceed $3,118,491.  Funding will be provided through future capital plans.

Prepared by:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Project Manager:


Mark Wos, Director of Facilities
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To:
Chairman, Performance Oversight Committee


Members, Performance Oversight Committee

Cc:
Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

David Gehrs, Shelter Amenities Manager


From:
Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities

Date:
March 22, 2017

Re:
Fabrication, Delivery, and Installation of BRT Bus Shelters

CDTA seeks to ensure that our customers have safe, convenient, clean and modern places to wait for buses, and that we are projecting a professional image. To support these goals, CDTA has a robust shelter maintenance and replacement program. Shelters may be replaced due to damage beyond repair, addition of new stop locations (or upgrading an existing location from a sign to a shelter), or merely because the shelter is old and is showing signs of excessive wear. Shelters typically last between 10 and 15 years, depending on ridership.

As discussed in prior meetings, certain components of the BRTs are being accelerated as funding becomes available.  CDTA has received funds to reconstruct the Lark and Washington Ave intersection (BRT stop) which will begin this summer, and plans have been made to install a new shelter. As our existing BRT shelter contract is expiring, there was a need to re-advertise it for the following reasons:

· replacing existing BRT shelter components (route 905) as necessary,

· constructing the new Lark/Washington station, and

· setting in place a contract of the construction of the two new BRT lines.

CDTA issued a Request for Proposals to provide and install all the shelters, pylons and amenities at all BRT locations. We received two proposals. A review committee evaluated submissions, conducted interviews, and requested additional information. The committee found that the most qualified vendor was Duo-Gard Industries. This company supplied the original shelters for the red line and we are very satisfied with their performance.

There is no guarantee or requirement for ordering a minimum number of shelters. The contract amount fixes pricing, and identifies shelter specifications, delivery, and installation requirements only.

At this time, I am recommending awarding a contract to Duo-Gard Industries of Canton, Michigan in the amount not to exceed $3,118,491.00. The funding source for the release of the first phase (the Lark and Washington site) will come from the BRT set aside. Future phases will be released upon the acquisition of funds from the Small Starts grant program

	Cumulative Scorecard for CDTA FAC 123-2000 Shelter Amenities Manufacture and Installation for BRT
	 
	 

	 
	Braco International-Madison Heights, Michigan
	Duo-Guard Industries-Canton, Michigan

	Relevant Experience and Qualifications 75 points
	70
	70

	Ability to Meet Schedule 60 points
	45
	56

	Cost Effectiveness 150 points
	120
	150

	DBE and/or MWBE Participation 15 points
	3
	6

	TOTAL
	238
	282


CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

Staff Contract Award Certification

1.   TYPE OF CONTRACT (check one):
____ Construction & Maintenance

_ _X__ Goods, Commodities & Supplies

____ Bus Purchase

____ Services & Consultants


__ __ Transportation & Operational Services

2.   TERMS OF PERFORMANCE (check one):
_ ___ One-Shot Deal:  Complete scope and fixed value 

____ Fixed Fee For Services:  Time and materials - open value

__ X  Exclusive Purchase Contract:  Fixed cost for defined commodity with indefinite quantity

____ Open Purchase Contract:  Commitment on specifications and price but no obligation to buy

____ Change Order:  Add on to existing contract

3.   CONTRACT VALUE:


_$3,118,491 NTE______________________
fixed
estimated 
(circle one)

4.   PROCUREMENT METHOD (check one):  

_ X___ Request for Proposals (RFP)

____ Invitation for Bids (IFB)


____ Other

5.   TYPE OF PROCEDURE USED (check one):  

____ Micro Purchases (Purchases up to $2,499.00)

____ Small Purchases ($25,000 up to $$100,000)

____ Sealed Bid/Invitation for Bids (IFB) (Over $100,000)
__X __ Request for Proposals (RFP) 

____ Professional Services (Over $25,000)


____ Sole or Single Source (Non-Competitive)

6.   SELECTION CRITERION USED:
Number of Proposals/Bids Solicited    #_20______
or  


Advertised
Number of Proposals/Bids Received   #_2_______

Attach Summary of Bids/Proposals

7. Disadvantaged/Minority Women’s Business Enterprise (D/MWBE) involvement

Are there known D/MWBEs that provide this good or service?

Yes
No
Number of D/MWBEs bidding/proposing



____0______

D/MWBE Certification on file?




Yes
No
Not Applicable
Number of D/MWBE Subcontractors



_____1 (DBE)

8.   LEGAL NAME and ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR/VENDOR: _Duo-Gard Industries, Inc.










  _40442 Koppernick Road









  _Canton, MI 48187


9.   SOURCE OF FUNDS: ___ Funding for this phase through CDTC BRT set-aside__________________________________________

10.   COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND FEDERAL RULES:

Non-Collusion Affidavit of Bidder    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure & Certificate of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations     


      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure of Contacts (only RFPs)    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)

Certification with FTA’s Bus Testing Requirements     




      (Yes, No, N/A)

11.  RESPONSIBLE STAFF CERTIFIES THE INTEGRITY OF THIS PROCUREMENT/CONTRACT: 

   Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement
            DATED:      March 13, 2017





CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 18 - 2017

Authorizing the implementation, and funding in the first instance 100% of the federal-aid and State “Marchiselli” Program-aid eligible costs, of a transportation federal-aid project, and appropriating funds therefore.

WHEREAS, a Project known as “Washington Avenue Transit/Ped Intersection Safety Improvements, City of Albany, Albany County P.I.N. 1760.59” (the "Project") is eligible for funding under Title 23 U.S. Code, as amended, that calls for the apportionment of the costs of such Project to be borne at the ratio of 100% federal funds and 0% non-federal funds; and

WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority ("CDTA") desires to advance the Project by making a commitment of 100% of the non-federal share of the costs of the Construction Phase.

NOW, THEREFORE, the CDTA Board of Directors duly convened does hereby

RESOLVE, that the CDTA Board of Directors hereby approves the above-subject Project; and it is hereby further

RESOLVED, that the CDTA Board of Directors hereby authorizes to pay in the first instance 100% of the federal and non-federal share of the cost of Construction work for the Project or portions thereof; and it is further

RESOLVED, that the sum of $770,000.00 be appropriated from the CDTA Capital Fund and made available to cover the cost of participation in the above phase of the Project; and it is further

RESOLVED, that in the event the full federal and non-federal share costs of the project exceeds  the  amount   appropriated   above,  the  CDTA Board of Directors  shall  convene  as soon as

possible to appropriate said excess amount immediately upon the notification by the New York State Department of Transportation thereof, and it is further

RESOLVED, that the Chairman of the CDTA Board of Directors be and is hereby authorized to execute all necessary Agreements, certifications or reimbursement requests for Federal Aid and/or Marchiselli Aid on behalf of the Capital District Transportation Authority with the New York State Department of Transportation in connection with the advancement or approval of the Project and providing for the administration of the Project and CDTA's first instance funding of Project costs and permanent funding of the local share of federal-aid and state-aid eligible Project costs and all Project costs within appropriations therefor that are not so eligible, and it is further

RESOLVED, that a certified copy of this resolution shall be filed with the New York State Commissioner of Transportation by attaching it to any necessary Agreement in connection with the Project, and it is further

RESOLVED, this Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 29th day of March, 2017.

Dated:
March 29, 2017




_________________________









Joseph M. Spairana, Jr.

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Resolution to execute an agreement with New York State Department of Transportation to accept Highway Safety Improvement Program (HSIP) funds.

Committee:  


Performance Oversight 

Committee Meeting Date: 
March 22, 2017

Board Action Date:  

March 29, 2017

Background: 
On July 7, 2016, Governor Cuomo announced approximately $112 million in awards to fund 38 projects that will enhance mobility and safety on roadways across New York State. The projects, funded by the Federal Highway Administration, leverage a total investment of $241 million to support initiatives that have the greatest ability to reduce traffic fatalities and severe injuries.

Successful projects were selected through a competitive solicitation process and rated on established criteria that included the ability to reduce accident rates; availability of matching funds; and ability to deliver the project within federally required timeframes. 

CDTA successfully secured $770,000 in funding to support safety improvements at the Washington Avenue and Lark Street intersection in the City of Albany. These safety improvements are part of the future Washington Western bus rapid transit line and contributes to improved local service connections.

Purpose:  New York State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT) requires a Board resolution prior to being reimbursed for expenses incurred as part of an agreement. 

Summary of Proposal:  Resolution to enter an agreement with New York State Department of Transportation to reimbursed for the Federal portion of the award. 

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

NYSDOT will provide 100% of the federal funds and there is no match requirement for CDTA.  CDTA will leverage other funding sources to cover the full project cost, which is estimated at $1,500,000.

The funding will be provided NYSDOT for an amount of $770,000.

Prepared by:

Bridget Beelen, Grants Manager

Project Manager:

Ross Farrell, Director of Planning
CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 19 - 2017

Reviewing and Reaffirming Mission Statement


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (“Authority”) is charged by title 11-C of the Public Authorities Law with providing omnibus transportation within the Capital District transportation district, and


WHEREAS, the Authority conducts its operations in accordance with the mission statement, “CDTA plans, finances, implements and delivers transit services that take people where they want to go in the Capital Region safely, efficiently and at a reasonable cost”, and  



WHEREAS, pursuant to the Public Authorities Law, the Authority has undertaken a review of its mission statement, to ascertain whether the Authority’s current mission is accurately described, and 


WHEREAS, after review and discussion, the Authority has determined that the mission statement accurately describes the Authority’s current mission and does not require revision at this time.


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:

The Authority’s mission statement, “CDTA plans, finances, implements and delivers transit services that take people where they want to go in the Capital Region safely, efficiently and at a reasonable cost” is hereby reaffirmed. 

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 29th day of March, 2017.
Dated:  March 29, 2017
__________________________________



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

MISSION STATEMENT

CDTA plans, finances, implements and delivers transit services that take people where they want to go in the Capital Region safely, efficiently and at a reasonable cost.

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 20-  2017

Approving 2017-2020 Title VI Program


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (Authority) is charged with providing transit services within the Capital District Transportation District, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority is subject to a number of state and federal statutes and regulations, including those found at 42 U.S.C. §2000 et seq. and 49 C.F.R 21, and is further subject to the oversight of the United States Federal Transit Administration, and

WHEREAS, the Authority is required to develop and approve a comprehensive Title VI Program, to be reviewed, updated, and submitted to the Federal Transit Administration for review every three years, and 

WHEREAS, the Authority has reviewed and updated the Title VI Program, and after extensive review and discussion, now recommends the approval and submission of the 2017-2020 Title VI Program, including the Public Participation Plan (PPP) and Limited English Proficiency (LEP) Language Assessment Plan to the Federal Transit Administration.


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:
1. The Authority hereby approves the 2017-2020 Title VI Program, and directs its submission to the Federal Transit Administration.  
2. This Resolution will not require any significant direct expenditure of public funds or result in any revenue.

3. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.
CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 29th day of March, 2017.

Dated:
 March 29, 2017


__________________________________


Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary

[image: image4.png]



To:
Chairman, Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee


Members, Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee

From:
Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure

Date:
March 23, 2017

Re:
Approval of Title VI Policy

Overview:

The Title VI statute is an FTA regulation to ensure that equity when transit systems make major service and operational decisions. As a federal funding recipient, CDTA must comply with Title VI regulations. The purpose of Title VI is to:

· Ensure that the level and quality of transit service is provided in a nondiscriminatory manner;

· Promote full and fair participation in transit decision-making without regard to race, color, or national origin;

· Ensure meaningful access to transit-related programs and activities by persons with limited English proficiency.

We work to ensure that all decisions made under the umbrella of Title VI put our customers on a level playing field and do not unfairly favor or disfavor one demographic over another. The intent of Title VI is consistent with CDTA’s goals to ensure that service and fare decisions take into consideration the impact to our customers of all demographics. The requirement to comply with Title VI has existed for years, and we fully support its goals and objectives.

In January, the Board approved the draft Public Participation Plan (PPP) and draft Title VI Plan. We have since held several Title VI hearings (as per the approved plan) for the purpose of educating and soliciting public feedback on the programs. We then incorporated the feedback, and updated the data (census, demographics, Title VI–related statistics, etc.) based on FTA regulations to develop our final plan.

Recommendation:

We are required to submit a Board-approved policy to FTA.  In summary, the policy contains: 

· General requirements, that include a copy of Title VI notifications and a report of investigations
· Service monitoring standards that include level and quality of service
· An analysis of our adherence to service monitoring standards (we do comply)
· Key definitions (major service change, disparate impact, disproportionate burden)

· Implementation considerations

· A Public Participation Plan that describes customer and stakeholder outreach procedures

· A Limited English Proficiency (LEP) Language Assessment Plan that describes our strategy for addressing customers who do not read, write or speak English

Committee Action:

Staff recommends approval of the 2017-2020 Title VI policy (including the PPP and the LEP).
CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 21 - 2017 

Approving the FY2018 Operating Budget and

Proposed FY2018-FY2022 5-Year Capital Plan


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is required by Public Authorities law sections 1305-a and 1306 to prepare and file an annual budget; and


WHEREAS, the Authority has proposed a FY2018 Operating Budget for the Capital District Transportation Authority in the amount of $84,496,031, and a FY2018-FY2022 5-year Capital Plan in the amount of $224,522,245; and 


WHEREAS, said proposed FY2018 Operating Budget and 5-Year Capital Plan have been presented and reviewed; and 


WHEREAS, the adoption of the proposed FY2018 Operating Budget and 5-Year Capital Plan has been recommended by the CDTA Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee;


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:

1. The Authority hereby approves and adopts an Operating Budget of $84,496,031 for fiscal year 2018, a copy of which is attached to and made part of this resolution.

2. The Authority hereby approves and adopts a 5-Year Capital Plan in the amount of $224,522,245, a copy of which is attached to and made part of this resolution.


3.  This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 29th day of March, 2017.

Dated:  March 29, 2017


__________________________________









Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
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Memorandum

Date:

March 23, 2017

To:

Chairman, Planning & Stakeholder Relations Committee



Members, Planning & Stakeholder Relations Committee

From:

Mike Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration

Subject:
FY2018 Operating and Capital Budget Recommendations 

Summary

I am providing our draft operating and capital plans for FY2018.  Based on committee input and discussions over the past few months, we feel the budget is ready for final review and adoption. In total, the spending plan is $84.5 million, which is 3.1% more than last year.   

Revenue

We propose to increase the federal maintenance (5307) line by $1.2 million helped by the new multiyear capital program approved by New York State last year.  The NYS capital program will provide $7.5 million on an annual basis for the next four years.  This allows more flexibility in our federal maintenance program, which will enable us to move more 5307 funds to operations.  

We also propose a $500,000 increase to customer revenue based on several new Universal Access contracts and others that will be renewed with higher returns to CDTA. Other proposed increases include a $100,000 for advertising (set contract increase with Lamar) and $50,000 for the Rensselaer Rail Station due to new leases with our tenants. 

Lastly, we anticipate a 2% increase to our State Operating Assistance (STOA) based on what is included in the Senate and Assembly proposed budgets.  If the final state budget does not include this increase, we will bring back a revised budget and use reserve accounts to balance the budget.  

Expenses

The most expensive part of our budget is wages and benefits.  They account for approximately 70% of the budget.  In FY2017 we struggled with the wage line in part because of service improvements and additions we made to accommodate new business. We have also tried to match service to demand by adding capacity to a number of trunk routes throughout the system. As a result, we need to increase operator headcounts in FY2018 and convert overtime hours into straight time hours to balance our wage line.  This will take several months to accomplish. The wage line also includes a 3% contract increase to our workforce. 

We are projecting a 5.9% increase in health care costs (to $10.3 million); this is the second highest expense line in our budget.  At the Planning Retreat, we spent several hours on this subject and are strategizing ways to reduce costs to CDTA and its employees.  This will be a multiyear effort and it is subject to negotiation with the ATU.

The wage and health care lines are responsible for 87% of the expense increase.  We are projecting small increases in a few other expense lines, including a 5% increase for Workers Compensation. We will hear more from the Business Council on this topic.  

Capital Plan

The FY2018 Capital Plan is a robust and exciting one that includes a spending plan of $32.3 million.  About 60% of it ($20.7 million) is for our bus replacement program.  We will receive 24 Gillig buses, 6 New Flyer articulated buses; 3 NX coach buses; and 6 Star buses as a result of this plan.  The fleet order is funded with a combination of federal and (mostly) state funding as mentioned earlier in this memo. 

The plan includes construction of the Uncle Sam Transit Center, the Lark and Washington safety improvements, and installation of the CAD/AVL system to replace our outdated radio system. 

The five-year capital plan is attached and it is required to be submitted to the state on an annual basis.  It is important to note that this is a plan, and it is not expected to be a fully funded plan.  The plan includes a variety of innovative ideas and projects; some that may be funded in the future and some that may not.

A draft budget document will be provided for the meeting and it will be distributed once its final to our stakeholders and will be available on our website. 

Recommendation

We recommend approval of the FY2018 operating and capital plans by the Committee with advancement and endorsement to the full board.

Copy:
Chief Executive Officer


Senior Staff


Director of Finance
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Memorandum

March 29, 2017

To:

Chairman of the Board



Board Members

From:

Chief Executive Officer

Subject:
Chief Executive Officer Report for March  

Overview

I am providing a report of my activities for March 2017, along with a summary of the organization’s Key Performance Indicators for February 2017. The report includes a narrative on the progress of the company and the work of our employees. 

As we near the end of our fiscal year, our innovation plate is full of opportunities and lots of challenges. I am pleased that the board adopted a balanced budget plan for the 2017-2018 fiscal year. It is a sound plan that was developed with a cooperative spirit at the Planning and Stakeholders Relations Committee. The budget provides for an $84.5 million spending plan. It considers our service needs by adding headcounts in operations, and it faces today’s realities regarding the cost for health insurance, fuel and other things that we need in our business. It provides for modest growth in customer revenue, mainly from Universal Access renewals, and it anticipates a continued strong performance from Mortgage Recording Tax receipts. 

The budget relies more on federal maintenance assistance than in recent years. This year, we will use 72% of our federal assistance for operations. We can do this, in part because of the multi-year capital program approved as part of last year’s state budget. However, this is not a sustainable, long-term strategy, and we will monitor it closely with an eye towards reducing the amount of assistance we use for operations. Our service continues to be in demand; the budget assumes the same service levels with minor additions and deletions throughout the year. We are reviewing trunk routes where we have added frequency to insure that the return on investment is adequate and sustainable. 

Our advocacy continues with work occurring on several fronts. Efforts with the state legislature and the Governor’s office has been rewarding as evident by increases in operating assistance and adoption of a 5-year capital plan for non-MTA systems. We advocate for our needs by working with a coalition of partners from across New York State. We are represented at the Capitol by the team from Jackson Lewis - they are well versed in our company, our financial and programmatic needs, and they articulate those needs to legislators and their staff.  They have made a difference in our advocacy, and we are pleased with their demonstrated success over the past 14 months or so. 

The President’s budget is not friendly to transit as it would eliminate programs like New Starts and Tiger grants, which help us fund Bus Rapid Transit, CAD/AVL and other innovative efforts. However, the budget is a starting point for negotiations with Congress, and we have yet to see the administration’s plan to rebuild our national infrastructure. We are talking with our congressional delegation and working with APTA to stay up to speed on D.C. developments. Several of us traveled to Washington a few weeks ago to attend the APTA Legislative Conference. Sessions reviewed the current state of affairs regarding transit legislation, and updates were provided on efforts with ridesharing companies. Unfortunately, our visit was cut short by snowstorm Stella, but we will return to Washington in the coming weeks to visit with congressional representatives, especially as the administration budget and infrastructure plans become clearer. 

During the next few weeks, I will begin meeting with chief elected officials in the cities, towns and counties that we serve.  I try to get to everyone at least once a year to talk about what we do and how we can be of assistance throughout the area. This is a good way to stay in touch with everybody and to insure that communication lines are open. I will provide a meeting schedule in the next week or so.

As mentioned earlier, the region was hit with our first major snowstorm in a couple of years. The combination of heavy snow and high winds wreaked havoc on area roadways and made travel very difficult. I am proud of our workforce who banded together and went above the call of duty to stay operational throughout the day. As evening approached, we modified our services somewhat, but we made it a point to be available to our core constituency – people who had to get to and from work or medical appointments. For example, there were several STAR customers who had evening dialysis or whose work shifts ended between 8pm-9pm. We were there for them and got them home safely. There were no serious accidents during the storm or the day after, although there was a lot of slipping and sliding. Our employees spent the rest of the week clearing snow at our facilities, at BRT stations, at shelters and stops to make service easy to access. This work is done in conjunction with state and local road crews, and we appreciate their help.        

Earlier this week, we announced that the Capital District Physicians Health Plan, better known as CDPHP, will partner with us on our regional bike share program. As title sponsor, they have naming rights to the program, which will be called CDPHPCycle! The bikes and stations will carry their branding scheme, and we are working with them to promote the program and its benefits. This relationship aligns us with one of the region’s most respected companies. It will focus attention on the environmental benefits of bicycling and the healthy lifestyle benefits that come with it. Our staff is working with CDPHP on an introduction schedule. This is another positive step in our efforts to provide the people of the Capital Region with expanded mobility options.  

We are just about finished with the common ordinance for taxi services. Our staff has worked with a core group of municipalities to develop the ordinance, and it is ready for adoption by the legislative bodies in each community. We are beginning that process, and it will take a few months to get on their agenda and move towards adoption in each community. Once that is complete, we will work with the taxi companies to move towards customer service features that will improve the ride experience. Steady and continuous progress is being made on this important initiative. 

A few project updates – we are working on downtown circulator services that will provide an easy way to travel through our principal cities and connect to major trunk routes. Trolley replicas will be used to differentiate the circulators from regular service. The financial model calls for stakeholder support, both in real terms and in-kind services. The first “downtowner” will begin in Schenectady later in the spring. We will use two trolleys for the service, which will operate on Thursday, Friday and Saturdays, from late afternoon until late evening. We are partnering with Metroplex on this service, which will connect Mohawk Harbor, locations along State Street, Nott Terrace and Union Street. Our staff is having discussions about a similar operation in downtown Albany.  

We are working with the Cohoes School District to develop a service model for middle and high school students. Cohoes is a walking district that has never had transportation services. The district superintendent is looking for transportation options to reduce absenteeism and late arrivals. Service will be available to everyone who lives in Cohoes, improving the quality of life for all residents.  

Navigator cards are now in the hands of more than 4000 customers, who use them throughout our system. The number of active cards increases by the week. We are adding features and increasing correspondence as the weeks go by. We are also adding point-of-sale locations to increase the reach of the program and make it convenient to get a smart card, to load it with money or product, and reload as appropriate. We are field testing the mobile application and anticipate being ready to make mobile payment available to customers by the end of 2017. 

Work on our CAD/AVL installation is progressing. The new radio install (Motorola) will be complete this summer, followed by the vehicle location system (INIT). The vehicle location system is actually a number of modules that uses geographic information and our scheduling system as the base to provide information to employees, customers, and partners that we work with. To accommodate these systems and to enhance the work environment of employees in our control center, we are undertaking office renovations on the first floor. The control center is being moved to the front of 110 Watervliet Avenue, adjacent to the main entrance. It will be outfitted with appropriate furniture, lighting and sound equipment. The offices that were located there (mainly operations superintendents) will move to the area formerly used by the control center.  

We have fully transferred our contracted service in STAR. A+ Meditrans and CapitaLand are now providing service to STAR customers on our behalf. Although there were some bumps in the road during this transition, both companies have proven to be more than capable providers. Both are at expected capacity, and we are monitoring scheduling systems to insure maximum effectiveness. Customer feedback about the contractors, their service and their employees has been positive – we are planning more formal surveys of customers in the next quarter.  

Last Saturday, we held our annual employee awards dinner at The Desmond in Colonie. More than 300 people attended, including board members and staff to recognize the efforts of our best employees – the ones who come to work every day, work safely, and who treat customers in a professional and caring manner. Their work is the foundation of this report – they make our innovative platform of projects possible and believable. I am proud of the work they do. Thank you to the staff in Human Resources, Procurement and Marketing who plan and execute the event flawlessly. It is this teamwork and cooperative spirit that makes us successful.

Key Performance Measures
Key performance measures for the organization are included in monthly reports. Data is for February 2017 and it is compared to February 2016.  Please note that last February was a leap year, adding one day to the calendar. It impacts some of our comparisons (for example, an extra weekday results in about 55,000 more boardings).     

System ridership totaled 1.36 million, down 3% from February 2016 (1.4 million). Year-to-date, ridership is down 1%.  Monthly boarding counts have moved up and down a few percentage points; we are on track to finish the year just shy of 17 million total boardings.  

Our financial outlook continues to be solid in spite of seasonal dips in revenue, most notably with Mortgage Tax and Customer Revenue. Total revenue was down 6%, led by Mortgage Tax receipts, which were down 35%. This is normal as our historic data show similar dips in the last two years. Although the housing market is strong, we see a noticeable decline in MRT during February. Year-to-date, MRT is nearly 4% ahead of budget expectations. Ridership and customer revenue are down, mostly because we are comparing cold and snowy months to last year when weather was uncharacteristically mild and ridership was sustained at record levels. Most of our expense lines are within budget, and we continue to be about 1% ahead of expectations; our year-to-date carry over is about $800,000. 

Thanks to the work of our staff and the relationship with our fuel suppliers at Mirabito, we locked-in our fuel price at $2.04 beginning in May 2018 (through April 2019).  This is 83 cents lower than what we pay now and 63 cents lower than what we will pay in the coming fiscal year. For perspective, the new fuel price will reduce our fuel costs by more than $1 million next year. The fuel market is volatile, and we do our best to lock in prices that are as low as possible and insure predictability in our budget work. Our long-term track record is evidence of this, and CDTA has done well by these efforts.  

As reported in non-financial reports, we missed 46 trips on the fixed route system; last February, we missed 47 trips.  There were no trip denials in STAR.  We reported 52 accidents in February, with 16 categorized as preventable. Last February, we reported 49 accidents with 14 categorized as preventable. Maintenance inspections were done 100% on time; last February, 98% were done on time. 80% of our maintenance work was scheduled; last February, it was at 81%. 

On-time performance was at 69%; last February, it was at 73%. Our goal is to operate within a 0-5 minutes late time window at least 80% of the time. Our call center processed 318 comments in February, compared to 327 comments last February. Response time to close investigations was at 87%; last February, we closed 96% of comments within our 10-day window. In February, there were 941,000 web page views at www.cdta.org. Last February, there were 896,000 web page views. As we have discussed, the majority of visitors look at schedule information when visiting our site.  

Activity Report 

This is a busy time as we advocate for what we do on many fronts. State budget negotiations are the principal focus as we tell our story of success and the need for more support. We are working with our federal representatives to make the case for a strong national infrastructure and with stakeholders who depend on us to deliver mobility choices for the people in the region. We continue to position CDTA as a key part of the region’s economic engine and a critical need for the continued development of upstate New York.        

· On February 22, I met with Assemblyman John McDonald to talk about Ride Sharing legislation and ways that CDTA can work with Uber and Lyft to improve transportation mobility options in the region.   

· On February 23, I attended our State of CDTA event in downtown Albany. The event was attended by close to 100 of our stakeholders, staff and board members. Dave Stackrow was our lead speaker and did a great job. These events make me proud to work at CDTA.       

· On February 28, I attended a meeting of the Colonie Chamber of Commerce Board of Directors. I have been a member of the board for several years and am impressed by the work the chamber does to support CDTA.    
· On March 1, I attended one of my favorite CDTA events – our exemplary attendance lunch. It was held at the Italian-American Community Center in Albany, and it honors employees who come to work every day.  With all that is going on in our busy world, exemplary attendance is a difficult thing to achieve, and in our business, it is particularly appreciated. Almost all of the employees who we honored are exemplary in other facets of their jobs as well.  

· On March 2, I attended a meeting of the CDTC Policy Board. I am Vice Chairman of the Policy Board, which is responsible for oversight of the region’s metropolitan planning organization. Regional transportation funds flow through CDTC. 
· On March 2, my wife Sheila and I attended the Colonie Senior Services Center Warmth of Wine event. Proceeds from Warmth of Wine subsidize heating bills for seniors in need. I am a member of the board, and we work closely with CSSC to coordinate transportation services for seniors in the town.       
· On March 3, Dave Stackrow, Bob Zerrillo, Mike Collins and I visited with Congressman John Faso in his Kinderhook office. We spent about 30 minutes talking about what we do and how federal funds improve transportation options in the region. The Congressman is well versed in this area from his days on transportation committees in the state Assembly. He is a member of the Transportation and Infrastructure committee in Congress, and he will be a strong ally for upstate transportation issues.    
· On March 3, we held a final event for this year’s United Way campaign. Our employees contributed nearly $86,000 in pledges to the United Way, almost triple the giving amount from 3 years ago. CDTA people are fantastic!  
· On March 6, I met with Ryan Silva from the UAlbany government relations office. We talked about issues of common concern and ways we can work together to strengthen our partnership.   Ryan formerly worked in the Governor’s economic development office. 
· On March 6, I met with our newest class of 16 bus operators. I welcomed them to CDTA and shared some insight regarding what we do and how we do it. I also shared some secrets to a long and fulfilling career at CDTA.             
· On March 7, I spoke at a breakfast meeting of the Upstate Chapter of the NY League of Conservation Voters. They are supportive of our efforts, especially development of Bus Rapid Transit and alternative propulsion systems. The NYLCV will continue to advocate for transit needs at the state capitol.   

· On March 7, I was invited to be one of the speakers (including the Lieutenant Governor) at the grand opening of the Innovation Garage in Troy. The garage is a co-working environment designed for creative entrepreneurs. It is also home to Grammercy Communications, one of our partners; it is also directly across the street from the new Uncle Sam Transit Center.         

· On March 7, I met with Wally Altes and Amy Klein from Capital Roots in Troy to talk about ways that we can work together. Capital Roots works to reduce poor nutrition by organizing community gardens and promoting healthy eating and lifestyle choices.    
· On March 8, my wife Sheila and I joined several current and former CDTA staff members at a breakfast to honor the volunteer activities of former executive director Dennis Fitzgerald and his wife Carol. They received the Mary Breslin award for their work to support the LaSalle School in Albany.     

· On March 8, Dave Stackrow, Lisa Marrello, Nick Antenucci and I met with Assemblyman John McDonald to talk about CDTA and our financial considerations. We talked about state operating assistance, capital projects that we have on the drawing board, and the prospects of funds in the upcoming state budget.    

· On March 8, Dave Stackrow, Lisa Marrello, Nick Antenucci and I met with staff members from Senator George Amedore’s office to talk about the senate one house bill and the need for more state operating assistance for CDTA.    

· On March 8, Dave Stackrow, Lisa Marrello, Nick Antenucci and I met with staff members from Senator Joseph Robach’s office to talk about upstate transit and the need for more operating assistance across the board. Senator Robach chairs the transportation committee, and he has been a vocal supporter of transit and increased funds to support more services.    

· On March 8, Dave Stackrow, Lisa Marrello, Nick Antenucci and I met with staff members from Senator Jim Tedisco’s office to make the case for increased operating and capital assistance for CDTA and support for the projects in our innovation platform.  

· On March 9, Nick Antenucci and I met with Assemblywoman Pat Fahy to talk about transit funding in the Assembly one house budget bill. The Assemblywoman has been a strong supporter of CDTA, and we walked her through a few of our projects and major activities for the upcoming year. In addition to more operating assistance, she is very interested in bike sharing and the electric bus initiative. 

· On March 9, I chaired a conference call meeting of NYPTA’s legislative committee. The purpose of the meeting was to get members up to speed on our advocacy activities and prospects for transit in one house bills.

· On March 10, I enjoyed lunch with Charlie Carr (40 years) and Mike Butler (35 years) to celebrate their years of great service to CDTA. We were joined by Bus operator Mike McGee (guest of Charlie), Joe Landy and Lance Zarcone.

· On March 12 and 13, I was in Washington D.C to attend the APTA Legislative Conference. I was joined by Dave Stackrow, Georgie Lussier, Corey Bixby, Mike Collins, Chris Desany and Amanda Avery. Unfortunately, the March blizzard cut our trip short, but we did get the opportunity to attend interesting sessions about ridesharing and funding issues. We will look to schedule meetings with our congressional delegation in the coming weeks.

· On March 16, I attended a meeting of the Real Men Wear Pink cabinet. CDTA was invited to be a member of the inaugural committee to raise funds for cancer awareness. We will do it again this year and involve employees in this fun and important activity. 

· On March 20, I appeared on Talk 1300, along with CDPHP CEO, Dr. John Bennett to talk about the launch of CDPHPCycle. I also spoke with several other news outlets that day to promote the program.

· On March 20, I attended meetings of the Town of Colonie Industrial Development Agency and the Local Development Corporation. I am a member of both entities that work to stimulate economic development activities in the town. 

· On March 21, we held an Authority staff meeting. We hold these every 6 weeks or so to make sure that the management staff is on the same page and up to speed on the things we are working on collectively. 

· On March 21, I met with Ray Gillen, Chairman of Schenectady Metroplex to talk about projects that we are advancing together, including funding for the downtown trolley service (“downtowner”), which will begin later this spring. 

· On March 22, I attended an Equinox Board meeting. I have been a member of this board for several years, which provides services for people with mental illness, youth who need support services, and victims of domestic violence. Many Equinox clients and staff use our services to travel throughout the region.

· On March 22, I attended a NYPTA media event at the Capitol to advocate for increased state funding for transit systems. This was part of our work to highlight the need for more state operating assistance for systems across the state. Many of our staff attended the event.

· On March 23, I was with Liz Benjamin on Capital Tonight to talk about the need for increased state funding for transit. Liz has covered this story for the past 18 months as part of the overall need for more investment in the state infrastructure. 

· On March 25, my wife Sheila and I attended our annual Awards Dinner at the Desmond. More than 300 people enjoyed the evening. It was great to see Dave Stackrow, Art Young, Mark Schaeffer and Corey Bixby in attendance. Our employees appreciate the support that the board provides for their efforts.  

· On March 27, I attended a meeting of our Labor Management Committee. The LMC meets 4-5 times a year in an informal setting giving labor and management the opportunity to talk about issues that impact our workforce and our relationship. 

· On March 28, I attended a meeting of the Colonie Chamber of Commerce. I am a member of the board and was asked to provide the other members with an update on our work to improve taxi services and to introduce a regional bike sharing program.      
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